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Phoebe Watkins (Branch Co-chair) in the chair and more than 100 members attending; therefore, the meeting was quorate for decision-making. 
The meeting began at 3.50 p.m.

1. 
INTRODUCTION AND COMMUNICATIONS

Phoebe Watkins welcomed members to the meeting.
1.1 
GUEST SPEAKER: 
The guest speaker, John McDonnell, was unable to attend due to a three-line whip in Commons which required him to attend for the debate and vote on the Sunday Trading provisions of the Enterprise Bill.  A statement from him was read out to the meeting. 
1.2 APPOINTMENT OF TELLERS FOR THE MEETING
Four tellers were elected. 
2. 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS AGM
The minutes of the previous (4th March 2015) AGM were agreed as a correct record. 
3. 
ANNUAL REPORT 
George Binette (Branch Secretary) circulated his written Annual Report and spoke to it. 
He highlighted key victories for the branch over the past year – winning the London Living Wage (LLW) for Caterlink and Shaw Healthcare workers, as well as an improved pay settlement for the NSL civil enforcement workers which took their pay to above the LLW. He thanked John Mann and the stewards for their hard work on the NSL campaign.
Pressure from the union had made the Council think again over the appraisal scheme, and it was moving from a 5-point scale to a simpler one with greater scope for pay progression for workers on the SP (service provider) junior grades.
George highlighted the solidarity the branch had offered, in terms of donations and attendance at picket lines, in a range of other disputes, including the Barnet dispute, the Glasgow homelessness caseworkers’ dispute and the junior doctors’ dispute. 
He noted the fall in subs revenue due to a large number of members leaving on grounds of redundancy and/or retiring from local government. The cuts imposed by central government on local authorities had resulted in more than a thousand job losses in Camden over the past few years.

George brought the meeting’s attention to the provisions of the Trade Union Bill. They would make it increasingly difficult for trade unions to take lawful industrial action, and were a pernicious attack upon the rights and freedoms of working people to organise and act collectively.

George reported that Dave Prentis had been re-elected as Unison General Secretary on just under 50% of the vote in a four candidate race. There were complaints outstanding about the alleged conduct of paid officials during the election, which were still being investigated by the Assistant General Secretary.
George paid tribute to Anton Moctonian, a former Assistant Branch Secretary (Blue Collar) of the branch, who had passed away last year. 

He thanked Pete Ainsley, who had retired from the Council’s service after 43 years, and intended to remain involved through the retired members’ group for his work for the branch. He also thanked Paul England for his work as Branch Office Manager over the past seven years. 
Barry Walden asked a question about the investigation taking place in relation to misconduct during the General Secretary election. He highlighted that paid officials in the London Region had been recorded discussing how they would “get the vote out” for Dave Prentis and referred to branches such as Camden, who had nominated other candidates, as “unfriendly” branches. This was not appropriate for paid officials, who should serve all branches and all members of the union in a fair and equitable manner, regardless of their views about the union’s leadership. 
4.
INDUSTRIAL ACTION

There had been a one-day strike on 24th February in the FE sector against the 0% pay offer from the employers’. Camden Unison members at Westminster Kingsway had participated. 
The BMA junior doctors’ dispute was continuing, and branch activists had visited the junior doctors’ picket line earlier in the day.

There was also pending industrial action amongst Lambeth library workers, who were opposing plans to make cuts in the service and convert libraries into gyms. 

5.
NJC (local government) PAY

The consultation of members had shown a majority for rejecting the 1% employers’ offer. The national union’s Industrial Action Committee would be meeting soon to discuss whether to hold an official strike ballot on the issue.
Employees who paid into the pension scheme would be losing their 1.4% “discount” on National Insurance in April, and so an offer of only 1% would leave these members worse off even before inflation. 
6.
BRANCH ACCOUNTS FOR 2015

Vino Sangarapillai, Branch Treasurer, introduced the accounts and his written report. He highlighted that the branch had run a deficit in 2015, but that he did not anticipate a deficit in 2016 as there was one fewer member of staff this year. He also highlighted that the Industrial Action Fund had spent a significant amount of money on the NSL dispute, and so had reduced in size over the course of the year. 

The branch accounts for 2015 were agreed.  
7.
ELECTION OF BRANCH OFFICERS & BRANCH COMMITTEE FOR 2016/17
7.1 
Branch Officers 2016/17
The meeting noted that the following had been elected unopposed as branch officers:



Branch Secretary

George Binette



Chair



Phoebe Watkins & Barry Walden (job-share)



Vice-Chair


Phil Lewis



Assistant Secretaries

John Shepherd







Liz Wheatley



Equal Opportunities Officer
‘Jare Oyewole



Health & Safety Officer

Phil Lewis



Lifelong Learning Co-ordinator
vacancy


Education Officer

vacancy


Publicity Officer


Marilyn Bramble-Litchmore


Assistant Publicity Officer
Sean Breslin


Treasurer


Vino Sangarapillai



Labour Link Officer

Phil Lewis 
Since the closing date for nominations, there has been interest in the Labour Link role from Luke Metcalfe, who is new to our branch, but not to Unison. Phil Lewis offered to job-share the position with Luke, when Luke was ready to take it on and when his nomination was duly proposed and seconded.  

7.2
Branch Auditors for 2016
The meeting re-elected Helen Newton and Vinay Sofat as branch auditors for the coming 

7.3
Honoraria

The meeting approved the payment of honoraria (£250 each) to the branch auditors for their work. 
MOTIONS

8.
EDUCATION CUTS 
Hugo Pierre (CSF Co-Convenor) proposed the motion. He informed members that the government was proposing to alter the school funding formula. This would impact particularly on inner-London authorities, and would have impacts on employment in schools and on the resources available for education.
It was noted in discussion that London schools had seen notable improvements in attainment over the past 15 years. This was dubbed “the London effect” by some commentators. This progress was being put at risk by the funding cuts. George commented that the borough where he lived, Hackney, was facing 22% cuts as a result of the change in the schools’ funding formula. 
The motion below was carried.

“This branch believes the success of London schools has been based on sound funding and collaboration through the London Challenge and other local initiatives. Many London boroughs now feature amongst the best schools in the country despite the highest levels of wealth inequality, child poverty and a large private education sector that creams off the wealthiest students.

The Tories plan to reduce the level of funding to London schools by cutting the education support grant and taking money from London through a national funding formula and distributing it to other parts of the country. Camden schools could lose 12% of the funding and some London authorities stand to lose up to 23%.

This branch opposes these changes and believe the success of London schools must be replicated in other parts but not at London's expense. If other parts of the country particularly rural areas need funding the government must find this cash. It is noted in the autumn statement that the chancellor found an additional £22 billion. This could easily fund the additional resources required for education.

This funding crisis is already hitting schools in Camden where the overall budget has been frozen for two years. 

This branch believes a determined campaign of trade unions, parents, students and governors across London could stop cuts to our Children's education.

We therefore agree to:

Support a Cross London trade union meeting of trade unions representatives to discuss how to mobilise the broadest campaign against the proposed cuts;

Campaign against cuts in Camden schools by in conjunction with other education trade unions, parents and students and encourage governors and councillors to become involved particularly to discuss how to stop the implementation of cuts;


Support any group of school staff that agree to take action against cuts and develop the widest support for any action they take.”

9.
PLANE STUPID
This motion was withdrawn by the proposer due to the outcome of the recent court case where activists avoided being jailed, so the motion was no longer necessary.
10. HOUSING & HOMELESS LOTTERY
Gary Malcolm (HASC) proposed the motion. He highlighted the shortage of affordable housing, particularly in London and South-East, and the rising problem of homelessness. He said the housing lottery was a good idea which would raise money to help build genuinely affordable, good quality, homes. 
In debate, some speakers expressed concern that funding housing through a lottery was less desirable than funding it through general taxation. People were concerned that this initiative could take pressure off the government and local authorities to fund investment in social housing. 

Gary noted the concerns of members, and agreed that the government should be funding social housing. However, given the current situation, where they were people in need and there was not enough investment in affordable housing by the state to assist them; he felt that the housing lottery was a useful “stop-gap” measure which would help the homeless and vulnerably housed. 

The motion below was carried.

"Please support the Housing Lottery Petition 
We ask you as individuals and the wider UNISON membership to please sign and support the Housing Lottery petition (at www.change.org/p/the-housing-lottery), for the creation of an independent Housing & Homeless Lottery by 2019, to help fund:

 

 

1.    The construction of genuinely low cost homes of quality, for all.

2.    Programs and schemes that tackle the underlying causes of

       homelessness.

3.    Ending homelessness over the long term.

 
Because we believe that everyone deserves a home; that our children and our communities are best served, when we all have the stability and security of a home of quality, with all the benefits associated with it."
To sign the petition: www.change.org/p/the-housing-lottery
Web:  www.thehousinglottery.org
Facebook:  www.facebook.com/thehousinglottery.org 

Email: info@thehousinglottery.org
11. KILL THE HOUSING & PLANNING BILL 
George Binette proposed the motion. He emphasised that the Housing & Planning Bill was a pernicious Bill which would hit tenants of social housing. 
Tenants whose households earned more than £40,000 (£30,000 outside of London) would face paying extra rents under “pay to stay” measures. Members said it was important to note that the £40,000 figure covered all members of a households; so a couple where both partners earned around £21,000 each could be hit. It could make social housing unaffordable for these families. 

Concern was voiced about the legislation’s requirements on councils to sell high-value voids and its introduction of fixed-term social tenancies. The combination of these policies would be to “socially cleanse” London and mean that working-class people would no longer be able to afford to live in most parts of it.

Speakers emphasised the importance of working with tenants’ associations to struggle against the Bill, and the possibility of urging Labour Councils not to implement parts of the Bill. 
The motion below was carried:

“This Branch Annual General Meeting (AGM) notes that the Housing and Planning Bill is currently being considered by the House of Lords.  The main points of the Bill include:

· The extension of the Right to Buy (RtB) to Housing Association tenants.

· A compulsion on local councils to sell-off their most ‘valuable’ homes, with the proceeds to be used to pay for RtB subsidies. 

· The imposition of market or ‘near market’ rents for tenants with income over £30,000 (£40,000 in London).

· The abolition of lifetime ‘secure’ tenancies, by replacing them with fixed-term tenancies of 2-5 years.  

· The ability for private developers to build ‘Starter Homes’ instead of genuinely affordable social housing on new developments.  

This Branch AGM echoes our 15 February Branch Committee in condemning these proposals because they will:

1. Do nothing to solve the housing crisis.  On the contrary, they will make the situation worse by reducing the number of permanent, genuinely affordable homes for rent and will only encourage building for profit not for need.
2. Introduce means-testing to council and social housing.

3. Undermine stable, mixed communities and the housing rights of vulnerable people.

This Branch AGM further believes that the housing crisis is damaging the living standards and quality of life of many UNISON and other trade union members.  Workers on low and moderate pay now find it almost impossible to afford a decent home close to where they work.  An increasing number of our members are suffering high rents in sub-standard private renting or having to commute long distances because there’s no alternative.  Any improvements in pay and conditions won for our members are swallowed up by housing and travel costs.  Housing is now a significant workplace issue and one that the whole labour movement needs to campaign around, starting with the Housing and Planning Bill.

This Branch AGM therefore resolves to:

a) Join with other unions, tenants’ organisations and housing campaigns to oppose the Housing and Planning Bill and to actively promote demonstrations and protests against the bill
b) Encourage branch members to attend the national demonstration against the Bill on Sunday 13 March from 12 noon at Lincoln’s Inn Fields, WC2 with the branch banner

c) Publicise the ‘Kill the Bill’ campaign among our members over the next few days prior to the demonstration

d) Forward this motion as suitably amended to Camden Trades Council and other pertinent labour movement bodies, and

e) Call on Camden Council and Housing Associations not to implement the changes and to support any that take such a stand.
f) Conduct a survey of our members to determine the scale of the impact of the Bill’s ‘Pay to Stay’ provisions on those living in Council or Housing Association properties, and
g) Work to establish a ‘Can’t Pay – Will Stay’ campaign of non-payment of market-type rents among those living in social housing.”
12. CAMDEN’S “MY PERFORMANCE” SCHEME

John Shepherd (Assistant Branch Secretary) proposed the motion. He highlighted the pressure the union had put on the Council about the problems with the performance-related pay (PRP) scheme.
The Council had introduced a new PRP scheme which would replace the old scheme of rating staff from 1-5 and paying increments based on this. Staff members would have the opportunity to get a 1% or 2% bonus in-year rather than receiving an increment as part of an annual appraisal process. There would also be more scope for staff on SP grades to move up to the top of their salary scale. 

John highlighted that there were a number of problems with the new scheme. It still lacked a formal appeals process. He also wanted to see a fair distribution of bonuses across equality characteristics, as previous white staff and staff on higher grades had tended to be awarded higher appraisal scores [and hence higher bonuses]. He said he preferred a flat-rate scheme to percentage bonuses, as percentage bonus would benefit those who had higher salaries to begin with. 
In discussion, members outlined the problems with PRP. One member highlighted that PRP was difficult to implement fairly in a service which was run under a “matrix management” scheme as there wasn’t a clear line manager who had responsibility for someone’s whole work area and monitoring and grading their performance. 

A member expressed concern that the spread of the PRP contract meant that the Council was a ‘two tier’ workforce, with those on the old contracts being underpaid compared to those on the new ones. 

The motion below was carried: 
“This AGM notes that:

· following three years of campaigning by Camden UNISON, management have agreed to drop the previous appraisal and PRP scheme in return for the union agreeing to drop our freedom of information complaint to the Information Commissioner’s Office.
· while we remain opposed to PRP on principle, we believe this is a significant improvement on the previous scheme. Particularly in that it

· abolishes the 1-5 ratings 

· abolishes annual appraisals in favour of ongoing supervision and support 

· expressly maintains a link to the NJC national pay award for all staff

· means bigger pay rises for the vast majority of staff (2% plus NJC award for those not at the top of their grade)

· reduces differences in treatment with the lower paid, abolishing ‘performance zones’ for staff in the SP grades (old scale 6 and below), which made it nearly impossible to progress beyond the midpoint of the scale, and allowing bonuses like those which can be earned by the higher paid

· gives underperforming staff the ability to get the pay increase once their performance becomes satisfactory.

· management have agreed to share full, live information on allocations of ratings and bonuses with UNISON by pay level and equality characteristic, which we welcome.

However, there remain several key areas for concern, namely that:

· staff on the old contracts are going to be denied increments for not performing well. This is something which is in the green book of national NJC terms and conditions, however historically management have not previously enforced it (although now nearly all staff on the old contracts will be at the top of their grades in any case)

· there is no right of appeal for underperformance. This is a right at least for staff on old contracts in the green book (including union representation), so we believe it should be for staff on the new contracts as well

· sickness: for staff on the old contracts sickness cannot be taken into account in terms of awarding increments. Therefore we believe it shouldn’t for staff on the new contracts either

· we would want to ensure that performance ratings and recognition payments are awarded fairly, as we are concerned that bonuses may still be awarded disproportionately to high earners and those in more project and office based roles

· even if bonuses are awarded evenly between the low and high paid, because they are based on percentages, more money will be given to the highest paid, increasing the gap between the lowest and highest earners.
Therefore we resolve:

· to monitor performance ratings and allocation of bonuses to ensure they are done fairly and equitably across pay levels, equality characteristics and job type

· to support members in challenging ratings of “not performing well”

· to continue to campaign against PRP

· to demand a fair appeal process for all staff

· to demand that sickness be considered separately from performance

· to demand that instead of discretionary bonuses, the money set aside for their payment should be incorporated into basic pay, to lower the gap between the lowest and highest paid
· to demand as an intermediary measure, short of this, that percentage bonuses be replaced with flat rate bonuses.”

Items 13, 14, 15 and 16 were not considered due to time constraints and would be considered by future Branch Committee meetings. 

The AGM concluded at 5.15pm. 



MINUTES of the Annual General Meeting of the Branch


held on Wednesday 9th March 2016 in the Council Chamber, Camden Town Hall














